MIGRANT WORKERS TASK AND FINISH GROUP

Notes of the meeting held on 3 December 2007 at 10:00

Attendance List:
Councillors James Bainbridge (Chair), Michael Boaden, Abdul Harid, Olwyn Luckley and Heather Bradley – Carlisle City Council

Roger Roberts – Voluntary Action Cumbria (VAC)

Michael Bauer – Community Law Centre

Father Greg Turner – Our Lady and St Joseph’s Church

Larysa Samuels – Co-opted onto Task & Finish Group

Andy Auld – Citizens Advice Bureau (CAB)

Stephen Dunn – Carlisle City Council

Myrna Hill – Carlisle City Council

Allan Dickson – Carlisle City Council

Joel Rasbash – Cumbria County Council

Dave Taylor – Carlisle City Council

Sheila Davison – Carlisle City Council

Cllr Bainbridge welcomed everyone to the meeting and briefly outlined the format for the meeting.  Cllr Bainbridge then invited Roger Roberts and Michael Bauer to introduce themselves and give a brief background to their work.

Roger Roberts circulated a second VAC report and advised that it is still in draft format.  Roger Roberts gave the background to the reports   

Michael Bauer gave a brief background to how the Community Law Centre is funded and the types of advice offered.  Michael Bauer explained that the number of race relation cases that the Law Centre has taken on has increased over the last 2-3 years.  Michael Bauer informed the group that he specialises in employment law and has dealt with a number cases involving some large employers.

Cllr Luckley asked if the problems being brought to the Law Centre were due to a lack of information.  

Michael Bauer explained that migrant workers are often seeking advice from employers as they are not clear where else to get the advice and information.  However this advice tends to focus on employment rather than social issues.  

Michael Bauer advised that the worst problems are arising in the manual sector but there are also problems in the hospitality sector.  The most serious problems are arising amongst larger employers within the city and county.  No problems have been reported within the public sector.  Some employers are using two sets of contracts – one for UK workers and one for migrant workers with lower pay rates, fewer holidays etc.  Some migrant workers are not given a contract at all.

Roger Roberts advised that although 63 migrant workers had felt discriminated against only 2 had done anything about it.  Roger Roberts felt that this was just the tip of a very large iceberg and that people are just putting up with the situation.  

Cllr Boaden asked whether it would be useful to highlight successes in cases against employers that have been dealt with by the Law Society to possibly act as a deterrent.  And asked whether there had been any contact with the Trades Unions.

Roger Roberts advised that a good deal could be done to promote better practices.  Employers felt that migrant workers made good employees due to their work ethics and their commitment to deliver jobs.  Roger Roberts explained that giving information to employers about minimum standards and where employers could go to get advice and information would be useful.

Cllr Bradley advised that in the briefing meeting it had been agreed to invite a union representative to give evidence to the group.  

Michael Bauer felt that employers should be encouraged to use good practice and advised that the Cornwall Responsible Employers Scheme gave both the employers view and was good from the Council’s point of view.  Michael Bauer advised that some employers are continuing to follow incorrect practices even though they know that what they are doing is wrong in order to save money.

Cllr Bradley asked whether there was a way to collate essential information for migrant workers so that the information is easily accessible and asked how the Council could help.

Roger Roberts advised that migrant workers had been asked how they would best like to receive information and the top choice was via the internet.  One of the problems getting access to information is that because of the hours they work migrant workers often find it difficult to get to information during office hours, while the internet is always accessible.  Information via drop-in centres would also be useful.  It was agreed that the Council website could be a useful source.

Roger Roberts advised that Joel Rasbash has published a guide book in several languages and that it is proving very useful giving advice about where to go to get further information when migrant workers first arrive in the area.

Cllr Luckley asked if there was any information about how people arrived in Carlisle – whether by train, plane or road and felt that these would be useful points for information.

Roger Roberts advised that as far as he is aware no-one has asked.  Migrant workers have been asked how they were recruited and this seems to be through friends and family – their own network.  Only a few have used employment agencies. 

Michael Bauer felt that something on the website would be useful – possibly from the Polish Association.

Cllr Bainbridge asked for advice on the best way to resolve the problems arising from tied housing.

Roger Roberts advised that half of the people talked to in the report were in tied housing and that information about affordable housing is one of the key areas of information that migrant workers are looking for.  Roger Roberts advised that quite a lot of the accommodation is provided by the employers and the rent is taken at source.  

Michael Bauer advised that in many cases the housing is clean but that the money is being deducted unlawfully as there is nothing written in the contracts.  

Cllr Bainbridge asked if additional funding was available to organisations such as the Community Law Society and Voluntary Action Cumbria to continue the extra work from migrant workers –for example dealing with language skills to help migrant workers communicate better.

Michael Bauer advised that discrimination cases are long and difficult but that it is an on cost to what they do and that it would be difficult to take on more cases.  Michael Bauer felt that good connections within the groups helped with the language issues.

Cllr Harid asked if there were problems getting accommodation due to difficulties with credit checks and references.

Roger Roberts advised that the report had highlighted problems generally of proving identity.  This may be a factor why family and friends are important when looking for employment and accommodation.

With regard to the language barrier Roger Roberts advised that some employers are good and provide ESOL for workers.  

Cllr Bainbridge felt that holding evening classes for English classes would be useful but these are not available/accessible at present.

Roger Roberts agreed that there is a real challenge to deliver training at a time and place to suit.

Cllr Bradley advised that using further education would incur costs to the individual and classes would be difficult to attend for those working shifts.  Cllr Bradley felt this issue should be highlighted within the Council and possibly channel funds to help organisations.

Cllr Bainbridge asked if there is a section of migrant workers who may not be included in the register of NI.

Roger Roberts explained that migrant workers who only work for a few weeks then move on will not appear on the NI or Workers Registration schemes.  The report shows that the numbers of migrant workers is levelling off but this figure cannot be relied upon as it does not show how many people are coming and staying in the areas.  The data shows that there are 5000 migrant workers in Cumbria and 1500 in Carlisle.  

Information from migrant workers registering with GPs gives some indication of the age profile but there are problems for migrant workers understanding how to register with a GP.  There are also delays in registering with dentists.

Larysa Samuels advised that Cuedoc has been useful for people requiring emergency dental treatment.

Cllr Luckley asked what priorities had shown up from the report.

Roger Roberts advised that the main issue was access to good quality information with regard to employment rights/benefits/housing/English language skills and also how to deliver this information.  Roger Roberts informed that all organisations are responsible for the delivery of the issues raised.  VAC has written the report but the research can be used by other people.  Roger Roberts further advised that the report covered migrant workers from the accession states and that there is little information about migrant workers from non-EU countries.

Discrimination issues brought to CAB are referred to the Community Law Centre.  Michael Bauer advised that some migrant workers are reluctant to speak to the press as they feel the press is too close to the state and they are suspicious of the state.  

Cllr Luckley suggested using associations such as the Polish Association but had heard that there was some tension amongst those already living here and people just arriving.

Michael Bauer advised that this was not the case and that he had received a lot of help and support from the Ukrainian Club.  Michael Bauer advised that even if the migrant workers work for a good employer some of the people they work with are expressing their views in a forthright manner and this can cause friction.

Roger Roberts advised that the second report shows evidence of bullying in the workplace and in schools due to language problems and that people have been threatened in the street and in pubs.  The report shows that the crime statistics are very low among ethnic minorities but that there is a high rate of race related crime in the area and that leadership to improve this should come from the Council.  The Catholic Church is proving to be a good route for helping migrant workers to integrate socially.

Cllr Bradley asked who would follow up the recommendations in the report.

Roger Roberts advised that they are trying to find funding to integrate the two reports and develop a firmer set of recommendations.  They are working with the Cumbria Equality and Diversity partnership and people from the County Council, City Council, Police and other organisations.  

Cllr Bainbridge thanked Roger Roberts and Michael Bauer for their input.

There was a short break.

Cllr Bainbridge invited Andy Auld and Father Greg Turner to introduce themselves and give a brief background to their work.

Andy Auld explained that CAB had set up a project to determine the issues and trends arising from migrant workers requests for advice and information.  The main issues were poor employment and landlord issues.  Other issues that were highlighted included accessing a GP and changing service providers.  CAB is currently trying to get together a leaflet working with the national CAB and the Trades Unions.  This work is ongoing.

Father Greg Turner explained that the majority of migrant workers he deals with are Polish.  Churches Together set up classes to help with language and there are currently about five groups in Carlisle that are helping with language and integration but he feels that they are only scratching the surface.  There is a monthly Polish mass held with a priest from Lancaster conducting the mass but many people also attend the regular meetings.  Father Greg Turner advised that the majority are young single people although there are some families.  He explained that many are horrified and disgusted at the behaviour of some people for example Botchergate on a Friday and Saturday night.

Father Greg Turner advised that many of the people working in the centres set up by Churches Together are volunteers, some of them retired teachers.

Andy Auld advised that apart from the language barrier some migrant workers are finding it difficult to obtain employment due to prejudice on the assumption that language will be a barrier but in many cases this is a fallacy.

Andy Auld advised that the main issue raised in CAB is lack of information and access to information.  The Equality Group in Carlisle produced a leaflet identifying various organisations and agencies but many migrant workers are suspicious and mistrust these agencies and organisations so information is spread through work of mouth.  The CAB uses the Community Law Centre and Shelter as they have specialists who deal with employment issues and housing issues. 

Andy Auld advised that many migrant workers do not register for the Workers Registration Scheme as they may only be working for a short while and feel there is little point in registering.

Leaflets could be distributed through the Job Centre and handed out when a person first signs on to the Workers Registration Scheme.  Leaflets could also be distributed via the Council Tax system and Electoral Roll system.

Cllr Boaden asked Father Greg Turner whether he felt migrant workers were putting down roots.  

Father Greg Turner felt that 30-40% intended to stay.  He advised that the City Council has held information evenings with the Mayor.

Cllr Bradley asked Father Greg Turner whether the language classes were formal and were bringing cultural awareness to the migrant workers as part of the training.

Father Greg Turner advised that the groups were informal but very useful and that there is a lot of laughter.

Larysa Samuels asked if the churches would help and support if the people did not attend church.

Father Greg Turner explained that the classes are attended mainly by Poles but also by Ukrainians and some Chinese and that the main contact had been through the church.  

Larysa Samuels asked Andy Auld whether migrant workers needed qualifications to obtain work eg English Speaking qualifications.

Andy Auld was unsure but Cllr Bradley advised that there are ongoing attempts among EU countries to recognise mutual qualifications.

Father Greg Turner advised that a lot of builders used migrant workers after the flood.  He knows of a couple who are both vets but that it is mainly young, single working class people.

Cllr Bainbridge asked Andy Auld how migrant workers could access the CAB.  

Andy Auld gave the information and advised that priority for appointments on a Friday are given to people who work shifts and other commitments.  

Cllr Bainbridge asked how the extra workload is funded.

Andy Auld advised that the work on the migrant workers project is done on a voluntary basis by himself and two others but that this is not sustainable.  While migrant workers is important it is not classed as a priority by CAB.  However the priorities are currently being reviewed.

Father Greg Turner advised that a survey done in the North West showed that the majority of charitable work is done by faith based organisations.  

Cllr Bradley asked whether there is any duplication of advice or service.

Andy Auld advised that the City Council provided meetings last year to distribute advice but these were poorly attended.  Andy Auld does not feel there is duplication but that information is available on different levels.

Cllr Luckley asked if there was any funding available from Central Government to assist but Andy Auld advised that he didn’t know of any especially for migrant workers.

Andy Auld advised that as the economic situation is starting to improve in Poland migrant workers may return as there will be more work available.  At present migrant workers are filling a need in the employment market but in the future this may change and that could lead to contention.

Andy Auld feels it is important that the City Council and its leaders give positive messages about the benefits that migrant workers are bringing to the city.  There may be political issues in future if political parties such as the BNP continue to make erroneous claims about migrant workers.

Cllr Bainbridge thanked Father Greg Turner and Andy Auld for their input.

There was a short break.

Cllr Bainbridge invited Stephen Dunn, Myrna Hill and Allan Dickson to introduce themselves and give a brief background to their work.

Stephen Dunn is the chair of the Carlisle Equality and Diversity Partnership, which started in October 2006 and has 25 associated partners.

Myrna Hill works in the Policy unit and has been tasked with community cohesion.  She works within the advice sector including the Carlisle Advice Forum which attempts to bring major advice agencies together.  Myrna Hill advised that she is keen to get a steer from the group about where to go with her work.

Allan Dickson is the Principal Housing Officer (Private Sector) and deals with migrant workers through the Houses in Multiple Occupation (HMOs) and homelessness.

Cllr Luckley asked for more information about the Carlisle Advice Forum.

Myrna Hill advised that the group meets quarterly and one of their priorities is getting information to anyone new to the city.  She advised that they use the Law Centre, CAB, Benefits Advice Agency, DIS, Age Concern and the Credit Union to address key issues in Carlisle.

Cllr Bradley asked the three officers if they felt that the City Council was doing enough on the issues discussed and that they were getting enough support for community cohesion and tackling issues of equality and diversity.  

One of the officers felt that the Task & Finish group was a first step in the right direction and felt positive that something was being done.  The officer felt that there was a lack of clarity and not a lot of support or direction and was not sure what members wanted.

Joel Rasbash, Equality Officer from Cumbria County Council joined the meeting and introduced himself.  His work is across all directorates and functions within the County Council.  He is also the chair of the Cumbria Multi-Cultural Service giving advice and support on policy and service delivery.

Cllr Harid asked Allan Dickson how migrant workers are accommodated.

Allan Dickson advised that his department deals with migrant workers through HMOs and that the Licensing and Registration scheme has been set up to monitor that landlords are complying with regulations.  In the past some landlords were housing more people than was permitted in a property.  Unfortunately the department is unable to deal with these situations unless they are reported as there is insufficient resources to be proactive in this area.  It is hoped that an accreditation scheme will be set up to cover all private let accommodation. 

Cllr Boaden asked if the Council’s resources are being put towards these issues and felt that one officer to cover community cohesion did not allow officers to be proactive, and that the issues must be taken seriously at a high level both politically and corporately.

Myrna Hill advised that the Council has applied to register as part of the Migrants Excellence programme as it was felt this was a good opportunity to pick up some of the points.  A report earlier this year identified those groups where exclusion is most likely to occur.  Issues leading to exclusion were poverty, deprivation and debt.  There is a need to build up trust and the front line services should be used to build that trust by better communication and better use of electronic information.

One of the officers felt that things are working well at officer level but not higher up.

Joel Rasbash advised that a lot of officers within the City Council deal with Equality and Diversity issues but asked if there was anyone who could spot and authorise matters with the full backing of the Chief Executive.  Joel Rasbash felt that the City Council is on the verge of being a leading District Council in Cumbria as migrant workers are part of many sectors in Carlisle such as industrial sector, university, M6, railway, possible airport, disabilities, age groups and that if all policies are joined up there is huge potential for Carlisle.  Joel Rasbash felt that there is a risk in the future that Carlisle could be targeted by far right political groups and this will have an impact on cohesion.

Allan Dickson advised that this department had written to all employers and recruitment agencies on two occasions to enquire how many migrant workers were on their books, where they worked and where they live.  No responses were received.

Allan Dickson advised that among migrant workers homelessness is not an issue and that the CHA have not indicated an issue of homelessness among migrant workers.  CHA have migrant workers on their housing waiting list.

There was a break for lunch from 12:40-13:05

Cllr Bainbridge asked Stephen Dunn why he thought the information events set up were not well attended.

Stephen Dunn felt that it is hard to get people into unfamiliar buildings and that possibly they had used the wrong venue.  A similar exercise in the town centre was much more successful.  Stephen Dunn also felt that migrant workers are suspicious of authority and the police.  

Cllr Bainbridge asked Allan Dickson about the myth that migrant workers are being given council housing before Carlisle residents.

Allan Dickson informed that migrant workers are applying to CHA for housing and they are placed on the waiting list.  Where people report a migrant workers getting a CHA house it would either be the case that they have been on a waiting list for about 2 years or that the property is no longer CHA owned but has been purchased under the Right to Buy scheme and is being let by a private landlord.

Joel Rasbash asked whether it would be possible for members to have statistics of housing for their individual ward so that if and when these issues are raised they can confidently say that the house is not CHA owned.

Cllr Luckley asked whether the council can inspect properties under the HMO scheme and whether they have the staff to do it.

Allan Dickson advised that if a person wishes to increase the number of people allowed to inhabit a rented property they have to stipulate why and by how many.  However there are no resources to check for short term migrancy.

Cllr Bainbridge asked how the City and County Councils work together.

Joel Rasbash advised that the two councils work well together as part of the Corporate Equality and Diversity Group and that he has worked with Myrna Hill on community cohesion as a county worker.  He has also worked with Stephen Dunn in setting up community engagement but there is a need to develop better links with the Area Support Team and neighbourhood development.  

Stephen Dunn also advised that county officers are part of the Carlisle Equality partnership.

Cllr Bradley suggested there could be scope for a pilot to work more closely with migrant workers or small ethnic communities to develop good practice and make an effort across migrant workers, race and disability.

It was felt that there was a resource issue and that the best way to get information to communities was through the schools.  Some workshops in schools are being planned for next year and the university is taking these issues on board.

One officer was unclear what the Council wants them to do.

Joel Rasbash advised that the County Cohesion strategy works with police in vulnerable localities such as Appleby which is affected by the horse Fair.  They want to identify similar vulnerable areas and bring together agencies to help.

Cllr Bainbridge asked the officers where they would like to see this situation in 2 years time.

Allan Dickson felt that area based working is the way forward with more community involvement.

Myrna Hill felt that there needs to be co-ordination at front line and strategic levels and that officers need direction.  The Local Strategic Partnership has a role to play and next year they are looking at the priorities for the Local Strategic Partnership.

Stephen Dunn queried what information was needed and how best to get the information out.  

Joel Rasbash suggested putting in place a matrix across all directorates with a traffic light system of targets that would show evidence of improvement and whether the Council did improve.

Allan Dickson advised that HMO is a major issue and that in some cases flats are being “hot-bedded” with rooms being used by some residents during the day and by others at night working on a shift system.  This problem cannot be addressed at present and could be a problem at crossover if a problem occurred.  The City Council does have the power of entry as does the Fire Service if felt necessary.

Cllr Bainbridge thanked everyone for their input.

The meeting ended at 13:35.
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